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Metropolitan King County Council
Committee of the Whole

STAFF REPORT
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SUBJECT

[bookmark: _GoBack]Proposed Ordinance 2018-0554 would approve a memorandum of agreement (MOA) with the Amalgamated Transit Union (ATU), Local 587, providing an increase in vision hardware benefits through December 31, 2019.

SUMMARY

Proposed Ordinance 2018-0554 would approve an MOA with the ATU Local 587, covering about 4,100 employees at Metro Transit. This proposed MOA would amend the ATU Benefits Plan MOA, which was approved in early 2017,[footnoteRef:1] and which is in effect until December 31, 2019. The only change to the benefits plan would be to increase the vision hardware (i.e., frames, contacts) allowance under the vision benefits plan from $130 every 24 months to $200 every 24 months.  [1:  Ordinance 18458] 


This increase is the same as what is proposed for the bargaining units participating in the Joint Labor Management Insurance Committee of Unions (JLMIC).[footnoteRef:2] Because members of the ATU Local 587 are not part of the JLMIC,[footnoteRef:3] this proposed change to the vision hardware benefit must be made separately, as an amendment to the ATU Local 587’s benefits plan, rather than as part of the proposed JLMIC benefits plan. [2:  Attachment E to Proposed Ordinance 2018-0546 increases the vision hardware benefit to $200 for JLMIC-eligible employees to be in effect beginning January 1, 2019.]  [3:  The ATU Local 587’s current collective bargaining agreement (approved by Ordinance 18593) includes provisions to attempt reunification with the JLMIC benefits bargaining and fund reserve. If that reunification occurs, ATU’s benefits would need to be renegotiated. (Article 12, §1, 5). Such a reunification has not yet been proposed.] 


The ATU’s proposed vision hardware benefit increase is anticipated to have a fiscal impact of $60,000 during 2019. 

The ATU’s proposed vision hardware benefit increase would expire on December 31, 2019, along with the larger ATU benefits plan. The benefits plan’s terms (including the vision hardware increase) would remain in effect until a new plan is adopted.

BACKGROUND

2018-2019 ATU Benefits Plan MOA. In early 2017,[footnoteRef:4] the Council approved an MOA to cover the benefits plan for ATU Local 587 members during 2018 and 2019. That MOA made a number of changes to employee and spousal benefit levels, included a commitment that the County’s Healthy Incentives program would be terminating, and also set policies related to the protected fund reserve, which is maintained because this bargaining unit is not part of the countywide JLMIC.  [4:  Ordinance 18458] 


The 2018-2019 ATU Benefits Plan MOA retained all other benefit levels, including a $130 every 24 months allowance for vision hardware, such as contact lenses or eyeglass frames. Executive staff state that this $130 allowance has remained unchanged for at least 20 years.

The 2018-2019 ATU Benefits Plan MOA expires on December 30, 2019. All terms of the MOA will remain in effect after its expiration until a new benefits plan is adopted.

Proposed Ordinance 2018-0546: JLMIC 2019-2020 Benefits Plan. In late 2018, the Executive transmitted a proposed Benefits Plan MOA for the bargaining units that are part of the Joint Labor Management Insurance Committee of Unions (JLMIC). That proposal is currently being considered by the Council.[footnoteRef:5]  [5:  Proposed Ordinance 2018-0546] 


The proposed JLMIC 2019-2020 Benefits Plan includes an increase in the vision hardware allowance from $130 every 24 months to $200 every 24 months.[footnoteRef:6] [6:  Attachment E to Proposed Ordinance 2018-0546] 


Proposed Ordinance 2018-0554: ATU Increase in Vision Hardware Allowance. Members of ATU Local 587 do not participate in the JLMIC. The ATU Local 587’s current collective bargaining agreement[footnoteRef:7] includes provisions to attempt reunification with the JLMIC benefits bargaining and fund reserve. If that reunification occurs, ATU’s benefits would need to be renegotiated.[footnoteRef:8] Such a reunification has not yet been proposed. [7:  Ordinance 18593]  [8:  Ordinance 18593, Attachment A, Article 12, §1, 5] 


As a result, the proposed increase in vision hardware allowance that has been proposed for the JLMIC through Proposed Ordinance 2018-0546 would not affect members of the ATU Local 587. Proposed Ordinance 2018-0554 would provide this increase vision hardware allowance for the ATU by amending the ATU’s Benefits Plan.

ANALYSIS

Proposed Ordinance 2018-0554 would amend the benefits plan of the ATU Local 587 to increase the vision hardware allowance from $130 to $200. This change would be the same as is proposed for the larger JLMIC, providing consistency across the County’s bargaining units.

The terms of the proposed MOA – and the overarching ATU benefits plan – would expire on December 31, 2019. However, all terms would remain in place until a new benefits plan is negotiated and adopted.

The cost for this increase in vision hardware allowance is estimated to be $60,000 for 2019.

ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Ordinance 2018-0554 and its attachment
2. Checklist and Summary of Changes 
3. Transmittal Letter
4. Fiscal Note
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